TOWN COUNCIL MEETING
August 19, 2013

I. ROLL CALL

Town Council Members present:

Kristine S. Trocki, President

Mary E. Meagher, Vice President

Thomas P. Tighe
Eugene B. Mihaly

Blake A. Dickinson

Also present:

Bruce R. Keiser, Town Administrator

Peter D. Ruggiero, Town Solicitor

Christina D. Collins, Finance Director/Interim Town Administrator
Michael C. Gray, Public Works Director

Donna Fogarty, Library Director

Catherine Kaiser, School Committee Chair

Edward A. Mello, Police Chief

Cheryl A. Fernstrom, Town Clerk

II. CALL TO ORDER; PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE

Town Council President Trocki called the regular meeting of the Jamestown Town Council to order at 7:35 p.m. in the Jamestown Town Hall Rosamond A. Tefft Council Chambers at 93 Narragansett Avenue and led the Pledge of Allegiance.

III. ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS, ANNOUNCEMENTS AND  RESOLUTIONS
A) Acceptance of Joseph Szarek “Jamestown Bridge” Painting:  donation of Paul Sullivan and Gloria Dahl. President Trocki noted the painting hanging behind the Council table. Council Members thanked Paul and Gloria for their generous donation. [Applause]
B) Proclamation No. 2013-16: Honoring Bruce Keiser, Town Administrator. The Proclamation Honoring Bruce Keiser on his Retirement was read by President Trocki and presented to Mr. Keiser. [Applause]  
Citation from the House of Representatives. Representative Deb Ruggiero read the Citation recognizing Bruce Keiser for his work on behalf of Jamestown and on his retirement. [Applause]
Citation from the Senate. Senator Teresa Paiva-Weed read the Citation honoring Bruce Keiser for his accomplishments and congratulating him on his retirement [Applause]. 

Presentation of the Council Gift. The Council presented a Jamestown blanket from Watson Farm to Bruce Keiser as a retirement gift. [Applause]
Bruce Keiser’s remarks. Bruce stated that Jamestown is a great community. Everyone who lives, works or visits loves it here and it is unique. It has been a privilege to serve here, and a satisfying way to end a career. We have dealt with many issues over the last 7 ½ years, and a lot of progress has been made due to the dedication, commitment and belief people have in making Jamestown a better place. There are four pillars of Jamestown that make the government run well: 
· The Councils – they have all been dedicated and professional and approach the task with dedication and creativity and make the job meaningful. 
· The Staff – the Town is fortunate to have the quality of staff that approach their jobs daily with dedication and professionalism, and do it joyfully and with good humor, friendliness and commitment for the betterment of Jamestown, making the job of Town Administrator easy. They exemplify the best in public service. 
· The Volunteers – he has never seen anything like it. People come out to offer their time, expertise and services in a friendly, open manner; they are exceptional and keep the Town afloat. 
· The Residents – who bring their own passions to bear on public issues and they make Jamestown tick. 
The foundation is Jamestown, Conanicut Island, an environment that is unequaled. The landscape, the seascape, is what infuses what everyone brings into this Council Chambers and to Town government to make it work and work better on everyone’s behalf. Bruce stated he feels truly privileged to work here. [Applause] 
A motion was made by Eugene Mihaly with second by Blake Dickinson to adopt Proclamation No. 2013-16 Honoring Bruce R. Keiser on his Retirement. Voted unanimously in the affirmative.

The Town Council calls a recess at 7:50 p.m. for a reception in Bruce’s honor for pictures, congratulations, and refreshments (Conference Room). The Council resumes the regular meeting at 8:10 p.m.
IV. PUBLIC HEARINGS, LICENSES AND PERMITS

All approvals for licenses and permits are subject to the resolution of debts, taxes and appropriate signatures as well as, when applicable, proof of insurance.

A) One Day Event/Entertainment License extension request

1) 
Applicant:
Heidi Doyle


Event:

Jamestown Farmers Market/Potluck dinner


Date:

September 2, 2013


Location:
Fort Getty Pavilion

A motion was made by Mary Meagher with second by Eugene Mihaly to approve the One Day Event/Entertainment License extension request of Heidi Doyle for the Jamestown Farmers Market and Potluck dinner, subject to all conditions, and waive the fee. Voted unanimously in the affirmative.

V. OPEN FORUM

Please note that, under scheduled requests to address, if the topic of the address is available to be put on the agenda, the Council may discuss the issue.

A) Scheduled to Address. None
B) Non-scheduled to Address. 
Victor Bell. Ocean Avenue. Mr. Bell noted he is the President of EPI and owner of their new building. He is here asking advice on how to proceed regarding the parking spaces at the new building (Clinton Avenue at Narragansett Avenue). The rebuilt parking area has a handicapped space that encroaches on Town property due to the new sidewalk installed last year (picture displayed). A Complaint was filed, and per the Building Official, he is unable to give approval for the handicapped space on Town land. He is requesting advice from Council on how to proceed. Discussion continued.
Town Administrator Keiser noted Building Official Brown and Public Works Director Gray visited the site. He suggested the Council direct this issue back to Town staff, who will give a report at the next meeting on the best action to follow to resolve the issue. President Trocki noted as this is Open Forum the Council can only listen and cannot act on the issue this evening. Vice President Meagher noted she would have to recuse herself from any future discussion or action on this issue.  

B. J. Whitehouse. Steamboat Street. Mr. Whitehouse expressed opposition to renewal of any paddleboard activities at Mackerel Cove on behalf of himself and his wife, Christine Ariel. He commented on paddleboard renters entering areas where they weren’t supposed to be. Mr. Whitehouse commented there is a group of 12 residents interested in a second floor or potential activities for a second floor at the proposed Golf Course building and noted the project specs referenced open meetings for the purpose of public input. He encouraged the Council to post the dates of the public sessions as soon as possible to apprise the citizens.  

VI. COUNCIL, ADMINISTRATOR, SOLICITOR, COMMISSION/COMMITTEE COMMENTS & REPORTS 

A) Town Administrator’s Report.    
1) RFP for Recycling. Town Administrator Keiser noted the bid specifications were reviewed by Town staff and the Solicitor, and to the RIRRC Recycling Coordinator to assure all conditions for single stream recycling are included. The bid should be released this week for response in the middle of September. Discussion of RFP procedures ensued. Council members prefer to view the bid prior to release and will do so in the Town Administrator’s Office and opine by Friday. Adjustments made to the specs by Solicitor Ruggiero based on Council recommendations were referenced. If there are no Council concerns or objections, the bid can proceed to advertisement. Finance Director Collins noted procedures and stated the RFP will be advertised in the Providence Journal as soon as all Councilors voice approval.   
2) Paperless Initiatives. IT Director Mike Glier gave a PowerPoint presentation on the status and next steps of the Paperless Meetings Project as follows:

Status

· Pilot project started – software installed

· Working in Clerk’s Office – discussion of potential document content and documents that will not be paperless

· 1st Prototype – built using the original Agenda and scanned hard copy

Hardware Pilot Project
· Original Plan – September
· Update – Likely mid October for access to next generation hardware (new, larger tablet; laptop computer) and November for selection and purchase
Next Steps

· For September 3 Council meeting – build next prototype version of Agenda, using documents provided in original formats, email to Council members on Friday, August 29

· Next status report at September 3 meeting 

The document markup feature was demonstrated. Discussion ensued of other departments and commissions using the paperless meeting format. Discussion ensued of the Town website update, which will proceed soon. 

3) Staff Status Reports. Town Administrator Keiser noted reports from DPW, Library, Planning, Police Department, Town Clerk and Tax Assessor on the status of current and pending projects. Council members found the reports very informative.
4) Prospect Avenue Abandonment. Town Administrator Keiser noted the request received from residents who abut Prospect Avenue to the west. The area has never been improved for public use, and was the subject of a civil lawsuit. They ask the Town to abandon any interest in the 300 foot right-of-way and split it between the two abutting property owners. Mr. Keiser suggested turning the matter over to the Public Works Director and Town Solicitor for further action and recommendation.  
VII. UNFINISHED BUSINESS
A) Lyme Disease Task Force. 
1) Committee Organization and Charge. Councilor Mihaly noted the Task Force met today informally. It is time for action, and the name of the committee is the Jamestown Tick Task Force. 
2) Scope of duties. The Task Force developed a short list of objectives, and will meet again next Monday afternoon.
3) Appointment of Members.

A motion was made by Eugene Mihaly with second by Blake Dickinson to formally establish the Jamestown Tick Task Force made up of the following Members: from the Council, Eugene Mihaly and Blake Dickinson; Shawn Mayers; Maureen Coleman; Julie Janson; Jemma Craig; Joseph England; Bruce Dickinson; George Souza; Barbara Szepatowski; Jeff McDonough; and Randy Keck.  

Discussion. Solicitor Ruggiero noted if all members of the Council attend the meetings and actively participate and/or vote, the meetings must be advertised as Council Meetings. Council members can attend but not make decisions, if it is not advertised as a Council meeting. If Council decision is needed, the Council could be invited for a special meeting. Council members want the meetings consistent and less confusing. The Task Force will do real planning and have measurable goals. Council members were encouraged to attend.  

An amendment to the motion was made by Blake Dickinson with second by Mary Meagher to add David Fuquea to the Task Force. Voted unanimously in the affirmative. 
Back to the vote on the original motion as amended. Voted unanimously in the affirmative. 

B) Licenses/Fees/Permits: Report and recommendations from Town Administrator. 
Mr. Keiser noted the memorandum is self explanatory. The report from the Office of Municipal Affairs was referenced. He recommends maintaining the status quo and revisit the fee schedules during the budget development and review process. 

Councilor Mihaly is prepared to wait. He feels some of these are an unnecessary intrusion, such as a couple paying a $300 permit fee for the Pavilion plus a $5 fee for an entertainment license. Do they really need both? He agrees with reviewing the fee schedules during the budget process. Discussion ensued of streamlining the process.  

VIII. NEW BUSINESS

A) Jamestown Philomenian Library request re: Council endorsement of NewPort Architecture, LLC for master plan and budget development segment of Library redesign and renovation project. The letter from the Library Board of Trustees was referenced. The process is to keep the Council apprised of the steps the Trustees are taking in the renovation process. The funding is from the Trustees Endowment, not Town funds.  Only an endorsement is requested.   
A motion was made by Eugene Mihaly with second by Mary Meagher to endorse the Jamestown Philomenian Library choice of NewPort Architecture, LLC for master plan and budget development. Voted unanimously in the affirmative.

B) Awarding of Bid: Emergency Generator Transfer Switch at Town Hall to Jack’s Electric, Inc. for an amount not to exceed $36,800. Public Works Director Gray noted this was approved in the capital budget and is necessary to install a generator at Town Hall (no generator purchase planned). Discussion continued.
A motion was made by Mary Meagher with second by Eugene Mihaly to award the bid for an Emergency Generator Transfer Switch at Town Hall to Jack’s Electric, Inc. for an amount not to exceed $36,800, as bid, and as recommended by Public Works Director Michael Gray. Voted unanimously in the affirmative. 
C) Resolution to authorize acquisition of Public Works Vehicles and Heavy Equipment through a lease/purchase financing. Mr. Keiser explained this is part of capital improvement planning as discussed during budget development. No funds were approved to replace fleet vehicles, and this is the same approach taken in 2006 for a lease/purchase arrangement to replace aging heavy equipment. If authorized, an appropriations request will be included in the FY 2014-2015 budget. Discussion continued.  
A motion was made by Eugene Mihaly with second by Mary Meagher to adopt Resolution No. 2013-17 Advances for Equipment to be Financed Under Lease. Voted unanimously in the affirmative.
D) Agenda items for September 3, 2013:
· Recreation Study update
· Town Administrator Search Committee update
· Town Council Goals
· Jamestown Tick Task Force update
· Historic District Ordinance on September 16th
IX. CONSENT AGENDA 
An item on the Consent Agenda need not be removed for simple clarification or correction of typographical errors. Approval of the Consent Agenda shall be equivalent to approval of each item as if had been acted upon separately.
A) Finance Director’s Report.

A motion was made by Mary Meagher with second by Blake Dickinson to approve the Consent Agenda. Voted unanimously in the affirmative.

X. EXECUTIVE SESSION

The Council may seek to go into Executive Session to discuss the following items:

A) Pursuant to RIGL §42-45-5(a) Subsection (2) Potential Litigation (Tarbox v. Jamestown Zoning Board of Review NC-2010-667; discussion and potential vote in executive session and/or open session).

A motion was made by Eugene Mihaly with second by Thomas Tighe to enter into Executive Session pursuant to RIGL §42-46-5(a) Subsection (2) Potential Litigation. Voted unanimously in the affirmative.

Pursuant to RIGL §42-46-5(a) Subsection (2) the Jamestown Town Council voted to enter into Executive Session to discuss potential litigation:  President Trocki, Aye; Vice President Meagher, Aye; Councilor Tighe, Aye; Councilor Mihaly, Aye; Councilor Dickinson, Aye.

The Jamestown Town Council resumed its regular meeting at 9:20 p.m. The Jamestown Town Council entered into Executive Session at 9:07 p.m. by unanimous vote and that session has now ended by unanimous vote. President Trocki stated that no votes were taken during the Executive Session. 
A motion was made by Mary Meagher with second by Eugene Mihaly to authorize a settlement of the Tarbox v. Jamestown Zoning Board of Review case by Solicitor Ruggiero. Voted unanimously in the affirmative. 

A motion was made by Mary Meagher with second by Blake Dickinson to seal the Minutes of the Executive Session:  President Trocki, Aye; Vice President Meagher, Aye; Councilor Tighe, Aye; Councilor Mihaly, Aye; Councilor Dickinson, Aye.

XIII.
ADJOURNMENT

A motion was made by Blake Dickinson with second by Mary Meagher to adjourn the meeting. Voted unanimously in the affirmative.

The regular meeting was adjourned at 9:21 p.m.

Attest:

Cheryl A. Fernstrom, CMC, Town Clerk

Copies to:
Town Council (5)



Town Administrator



Town Solicitor
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